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Attendance: D. Watkins, G. Cliff, N. Funkhouser, J. Gorke, C. Martin, K. Shigley, G. Uveges, and 
Finance Director Brian Keveny. 
 
Call To Order: 
The meeting was called to order by D. Watkins in the Senior Center Meeting Room at the Town Building 
at 7:00pm. He announced the meeting was being taped by WayCam.  He reviewed the agenda for the 
meeting. 
 
Public Comment and Committee Members’ Response 
Peggy Patton, Plain Road, expressed concerns about DPW’s proposed wireless water meters project.  She 
is concerned by the high costs of the project overall and the fact that money appropriated in the past for 
replacement of analog meters has not been spent and would be repurposed.  She is also concerned about 
the potential health and safety aspects of microwave transmissions. (see attachments) 
 
Frank Krasin, Edgewood Road, said he was concerned about the potential negative health consequences 
of microwave transmissions related to wireless water meters.  He said there are particular concerns about 
people with pacemakers being near meters when they are transmitting. 
 
Paul Dale, Grace Road, explained that he is going to be the lead petitioner on two articles and asked that 
he be informed as to which FinCom member is assigned so that he can work with them to make sure the 
information brought to Town Meeting is clear and complete. 
 
Alice Boelter, Lakeshore Drive, asked that residents be provided more information on capital projects 
where money had been appropriated but not spent. 
 



Margot Melnicov, Lakeshore Drive, asked whether the wireless meters should be a separate article rather 
than included as an item in our capital budget.  She stated that she thought it would be better to have it as 
a separate article to make sure there is time for a full hearing and debate on the item. 
 
Frank Krasin, in response to a comment by a Finance Committee member, explained that microwave 
ovens are very well shielded and that there are different protocols on medical treatment for people with 
pacemakers reflecting extra concerns about exposure to microwave transmissions.  
 
Review of Operating Budget and Discussion with DPW and Fire; Discuss DPW Capital Requests: 
David Houghton, Fire Chief, and Neil McPherson, Assistant Fire Chief, reviewed their proposal to 
increase staff (see attachments).  Their initial proposal was to increase staff by four given the significant 
increases in call volume.  Based on discussions with the Town Administrator, the Personnel Board, and 
the Board of Selectmen they decided to revise the request for 2018 down to 2 with the increases salaries 
and benefits funded using ambulance receipts.  After a year or two they would then assess whether 
benefits were achieved and whether further staff increases up to four as initially requested were needed.   
 
N. Funkhouser asked whether we might reduce the 2 extra FTE to 1 and still get benefits.  Chief 
Houghton stated that only 1 additional FTE wouldn’t provide enough data to evaluate the operational and 
financial benefits.  Using the ambulance receipts fund to fund operating expense is a new idea based they 
came up with based on the precedent of the Recreation Revolving Fund.  Since injuries should be reduced 
there should be some benefit of increased FTEs in terms of reduced overtime expense.  Response times 
should also be improved when multiple calls occur at the same time.  Assisted living centers have been a 
big factor in driving increased call volume.  C. Martin stated that she appreciated the thoughtful proposal 
about how to better utilize ambulance receipts but was hoping that part of the solution on strategy would 
be increasing the amount of contribution to help fund general fund expenses.  Chief Houghton stated that 
he thought the projections for receipts was probably conservative and that there is still a possibility for 
some increases in contribution.  C. Martin also stated that she thought the Recreation Revolving Fund 
model is different in that users pay fees to cover all expenses and that incremental fire FTE should be 
funded from the operating budget.  Chief Houghton said he agreed but that they are convinced that the 
new positions are needed and thinks we should pursue ambulance receipts as a funding source if it is the 
only option available.  C. Martin wondered if other towns are considering a similar approach.  Chief 
Houghton observed that Sudbury recently increased its staff by 8 positions.  G. Cliff asked whether a 
substantial percentage of our call volume is for other towns; Chief Houghton explained that while a 
significant amount of fire call volume is outside of town almost all ambulance call volume is in town.  G. 
Cliff asked about the strategy of changing the purpose of the ambulance fund from accumulating money 
to pay for major fire and ambulance capital items to using it to fund operating expenses for personnel.  
Chief Houghton explained that the idea was based on his understanding of the precedent of the Recreation 
Revolving Fund.  G. Uveges asked whether repurposing ambulance receipts to cover operating expenses 
rather than accumulating them to pay for major capital expenses wasn’t a sensible move and whether 
there might be more opportunities to increase ambulance receipts.  Chief Houghton explained that we 
currently bill at 200% of Medicare rates which puts us at the high end.  J. Gorke wondered if we could get 
information on how our population/call volumes/staffing level ratios compare to other towns.  Chief 
Houghton said he provided that information to the Board of Selectmen and would send that material to 
Finance Committee members. 



 
Mike Lowery, member of the Board of Public Works, Tom Holder, DPW Director, Mike Lindemann, and 
Dan Cabral took the FinCom through material on the operating and capital budgets for DPW (see 
attachments).  Mike started the discussion by introducing Tom Holder, our new DPW Director.  On the 
operating budget staffing hasn’t changed other than that all approved positions have now been filled.  In 
looking at the detailed financials for each department there have been some reclassifications that make 
year over year comparisons a bit complicated to understand.  Finance Committee members asked a 
number of clarifying questions.  In terms of major variances, one item is $20 k increase in maintenance 
costs required for the new building.  These are expenses that are specific to maintaining services unique to 
DPW requirements (e.g. yearly inspections for forklifts, overhead cranes, pumping tight tanks, high 
pressure washers) and therefore are not provided for in the Facilities Department maintenance budget.  
$90 k for hauling and disposing of materials and $30 k for processed gravel are driven by the loss of the 
lay-down area due to Rivers Edge, although some part of the expense may have been needed at some 
point even without Rivers Edge.  Mike Lindemann summarized that the need for these incremental 
expenses starting in 2018 was because of Rivers Edge but shouldn’t be attributed fully to Rivers Edge.  
State requirements in terms of training and licenses have been increasing leading to $5 k of additional 
expense.  Also salary expenses are up to reflect the actual usage of seasonal labor and overtime which in 
previous years had been funded by actual staffing being below budget staffing whereas now the 
department is fully staffed. 
 
G. Cliff asked that going forward that DPW subtotal all expenses in the General Fund and then separately 
report amounts for the Water fund.  G. Cliff noted that the Town Administrator has estimated incremental 
operating expenses in DPW due to Rivers Edge are approximately $150 k.  Mike Lindemann agreed that 
was a reasonable estimate of the total impact.  G. Cliff asked for perspective as to whether the 
approximate size of the impact was known when residents voted in favor of Rivers Edge at 2015 Annual 
Town Meeting.  Mike Lowery explained that at that time DPW had not understood the difficulty of 
finding a new site in town to use and that therefore these expenses had been underestimated both in terms 
of one-time costs and ongoing costs.  G. Uveges asked if there was some opportunity to coordinate with 
Recreation on using space at Loker for disposal.  Mike Lowery explained that there were very tight 
restrictions on what purposes Loker can be used for.  G. Cliff asked for information about how much 
DPW could reduce its net expenses if Recreation agreed to take its “fair share” of costs related to 
maintaining fields.  Mike Lindemann explained that they estimated that the total costs of maintaining 
fields is probably in the range of $240 k and that Recreation’s fair share of that might be in the range of 
$160 k.  DPW representative agree that allocating such costs to Recreation seems like a reasonable thing 
to do.  K. Shigley asked for more explanation on goods and services expense, and some additional 
explanation was provided.  D. Watkins asked if some portion of the incremental expenses being causes by 
Rivers Edge could be shared with the Rivers Edge developer.  Mike Lowery explained that we have 
probably already got to a pretty reasonable place in terms of cost sharing and any attempt to allocate more 
expenses to the developer would likely result in a corresponding reduction in the price we will receive.   
 
Don Millette joined the group presenting to help explain the proposed Water Department budget.  Staffing 
is flat.  Total costs are up primarily due to debt service, reflecting water capital items that were approved 
at 2016 ATM, the purchase of the property on Old Sudbury Road approved at STM in November, and 
possibly some reallocation of debt expenses to Water that had previously been incorrectly attributed to 



general fund and/or wastewater.  G. Uveges asked for information on revenues.  B. Keveny explained that 
a rate study is being done to determine if the water rates will need to change and if so by how much.  
Mike Lowery went on to explain that we need to make sure that all departments in town are being 
charged for the water they are using (e.g., irrigation of fields).   Implementing such an approach will 
likely take a number of years. 
 
FinCom moved on to discussing two capital items: a truck that FinCom had not included in the draft 
version of the capital budget and the wireless water meters which it had included.  On wireless meters 
Mike Lowery explained that it is not uncommon that it takes several years before appropriated amounts 
are actually spent, in the case of replacement meters DPW wanted to make sure any new meters installed 
could be used if we adopted a new reading technology, there have been a number of change in DPW 
personnel in key leadership positions, and that the choices available have been changing rapidly.  G. Cliff 
suggested that we focus the discussion on whether wireless water meters should be brought as a separate 
article rather than as just being one of many items included in the capital budget.    Mike Lowery 
explained that as a capital item it would probably end up being handled quicker as the Moderator can 
exert some influence on how much time is spent on any particular item and that the last time the item was 
discussed at Town Meeting it was as an item in the capital budget not as a separate article.  D. Watkins 
explained that he was under the understanding that it was going to be covered in as separate article and 
asked for some explanation on the concerns that had been expressed during the public comment.  Tom 
Holder gave an overview of how the proposed new system would work and that the wavelength of the 
transmissions should not cause any health concerns.  The major benefit of transmitting information 
reporting usage regularly is that it should allow for much more rapid discovery of leakages and other 
problems where water is being used unintentionally.  We could include a customer portal to let users keep 
monitor their usage.  Tom Holder mentioned that he had been involved in two prior situations where 
water meters were replaced and it was popular with most users.  N. Funkhouser asked if more details are 
available (e.g., which vendor would be chosen, features/specs that we want the system to have, projected 
cost estimates).  DPW reps provided additional details.  One difficulty is that the program will require 
getting into each house to install the new meter, which is expected to occur over a 3 year implementation 
period.  K. Shigley asked for more details on the benefits/savings (e.g., fewer water abatements) that we 
expect to achieve.  Don Millette said that we currently have approximately 15% leakage (water pumped 
but not paid for).  C. Martin explained that she had reviewed the minutes from our meeting in November 
with DPW and that FinCom had encouraged that it be brought as a separate article.  She also said that she 
believes that we need to provide an estimate of the benefits and that we need a cost for the total project 
including money that will be needed in future years to complete the roll-out.  J. Gorke shared the 
experience she had when she found out 8 months after the fact how much water her household had been 
using that she wasn’t aware of.  D. Watkins stated that he has concerns about this project as a CIP as to 
much of the information is uncertain/unknown and he wondered if the project might need another year 
before Town Meeting would have all the information that is needed. 
 
DPW representatives provided more details on the truck.  The truck being replaced is one of nine that are 
used regularly for snow removal.  The current truck has required substantial repairs over the past several 
years.  The new truck will also be helpful in dealing with new requirements created by Rivers Edge.  
Mike Lowery said that the new truck is definitely needed for multiple purposes.  G. Cliff mentioned that 
part of the Town Administrators rationale to hold back on this truck was to get input from the new DPW 



Director.  Tom Holder stated that he is convinced a new truck is necessary.  Mike Lindemann stated that 
if need be DPW would prefer that we reduce the funding for road reconstruction in order to include the 
new truck that they are convinced is more important for significant operational and safety reasons 
 
Report from the Finance Director: 
Brian Keveny, Finance Director, reported: 

● Estimated debt service is down vs. prior estimates mostly due to timing (we won’t borrow for the 
school windows project until the following year) and because we won’t need to borrow as much 
to complete the fire suppression project.   

● Brian is currently doing an analysis of general insurance and he may need to increase the amount 
both for this year and for the 2018 budget. 

● Middlesex retirement expense may come down by $7 k if we take advantage of the discount 
available from paying the full amount up front. 

● Minuteman vocational expense may go up or down based on actual number of students and costs 
per student. 

● Brian supports pursuing charging the Recreational Revolving Fund for field maintenance 
expenses in DPW. 

 
 
Debt exclusion: 
D. Watkins led a discussion on debt exclusion.  He recommends that we not pursue a debt exclusion 
because only one item – the transfer station road – exceeds $ 1 million and the town currently has a 
significant amount of excess levy capacity.  Finance Committee discussed the pros and cons of 
recommending a debt exclusion.  C. Martin pointed out that a debt exclusion would require that it be 
included on the ballot.  C. Martin moved that the Finance Committee not recommend that we pursue a 
debt exclusion on any of the capital projects we are recommending for FY 2018.  G. Cliff seconded.  
Motion passed 6-1-0 (Shigley voted against). 
 
Review Initial Article Assignments: 
D. Watkins led a discussion on article assignments.  Finance Committee went through the articles on the 
latest list and made preliminary assignments.  D. Watkins agreed to distribute an updated list and then we 
might decide to rebalance/reallocate if necessary.   

 
Review Issues & Actions list and Review Schedule & Milestones 
D. Watkins asked whether we should keep the week of Jan 23rd free to do write-ups or whether we should 
plan to meet.  Finance Committee members discussed and agreed it was probably better to meet on the 
23rd and hope to avoid the need to meet a second day on other weeks. 
 
K. Shigley provided an update on OPEB contributions (see attachments).  He noted that the difference 
between what we have contributed in the past several years vs. the amount we should have contributed 
based on actuarial analysis is close to $800 k.  He urged the FinCom to increase the amounts we 
contribute funded by either increasing taxes or removing some other components of expense.  He argued 
that when the OPEB Special Committee focused their analysis on premiums they may not have fully 



understood that West Suburban’s premiums were understated for several years as they were using up 
excess funds so that the premium costs we paid were understated/not sustainable. 
 
Discuss Chair and Vice Chairs Update 
D. Watkins provided an update on the Financial Report for the warrant.  He distributed a draft (see 
attachments) and that we should be prepared to discuss it at a future meeting.  D. Watkins asked for 
feedback on the updated website.  FinCom members agreed that it was a big improvement.  G. Cliff 
suggested that if we leave on the Goals that it should be specified that they were goals for FY 18.  He also 
suggested that the webpage is now very long and that we should consider making the Financial Strategy a 
separate attachment rather than displaying it directly on the page. 
 
N. Funkhouser stated that she did not have a version of the capital narrative to share but she would at a 
future meeting. 
 
G. Cliff mentioned that he thought we might consider adding a new schedule that explains how we get 
from the recommended general fund budget to the amount that would be needed to be raised in property 
taxes.  He distributed a first draft (see attachments) and asked members to review it so we could 
potentially discuss it at a future meeting. 
 
Meeting minutes 
FinCom members reviewed the draft of minutes for January 3rd.  G. Cliff proposed that in the attendance 
section at the top that if someone attended the meeting at some point that they be listed in this section. G 
Uveges said he was concerned about that approach as readers could be confused about who was there at 
the start of the meeting.  FinCom members discussed and agreed that we could include both.  C. Martin 
moved that we approve the minutes of January 3 as amended. N. Funkhouser seconded.  Motion passed 6-
0. 
 
K. Shigley asked for a clarification about how we deal with attachments and whether we need to send 
them to MaryAnn.  After discussion FinCom members agreed that we should do so and that if we need to 
we can give hardcopies of the attachments to Brian Keveny and he can arrange to have them converted 
into pdfs that can be sent to MaryAnn. 
 
Adjourn: At 10:28 PM G. Cliff made a motion to adjourn. Mr. Uveges seconded. Motion passed 6-0. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Gordon Cliff  
 
Attachments: 
 
Patty Patton public comment. 
David Houghton, Fire Chief – New Positions Documents 
DPW proposed operating and capital budgets 
Update on OPEB 
Finance Committee Annual Report 
Property Tax Calculation Sheet 
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